Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
November 15, 2020 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Dane Byers; Ellie Cale; Chris Carlberg; Melodie Davis; Yogi Gillette; Mary Knapp; Judy LePera; Frances Sale; Abby Striebig; Bill Wilson; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused: Becca Lowrance; and Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative. A quorum was present. Approved.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order with prayer at 4:00 pm.
Devotional:  Judy shared a devotional based on a series of mediations by Vigen Gurioian relating the cycle of the seasons in the garden to the cycle of the church year and the Christian seasons of grace. 
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Session members introduced themselves to Gwen Carr and warmly welcomed her to Trinity.  Numerous prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation were shared, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.

Approval of Docket:  Approved as distributed.
Approval of Minutes:  The minutes from the Stated Session Meeting on October 18 and the Called Congregational Meeting on November 8, 2020 were approved as distributed. 
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed virtually during online worship on Sunday, November 1, as previously approved by Session.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.
2) Several thank you notes from local agencies and organizations were shared.
Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:
1) Larry Brown has made some sample trivets using reclaimed flooring tiles from the Sanctuary.  Larry and Marty wondered if they could be used as a fundraiser, a gift for a capital campaign contribution, or as Christmas gifts, etc.  After discussion, Stephanie made, and Bill seconded, a motion to offer them for sale now with a minimum suggested donation of $10 or more, with proceeds going to help defray costs of this year’s unexpected building repairs to the sanctuary floor replacement.  They could possibly also be offered for sale at future Concerts on the Lawn or Second Sundays at Massanetta Springs. Any surplus monies would go to technology upgrades. Approved, with gratitude to Larry Brown for sharing his talents in this way.  
2) COVID Task Force – The November 1 concert on the lawn went very well! There were 63 in attendance, including about five families from the neighborhood. With colder weather, options for gathering outside are more limited. and the task force doesn’t anticipate a quick return to anything like “normal.”  For a number of reasons, hybrid worship (having some people onsite while continuing to livestream) is complicated given our space limitations.  Instead, the task force is suggesting a series of “Second Sundays,” looking to start on Sunday, April 11, 2021, where Trinity would rent out the Pavilion or other space at Massanetta Springs for an outdoor worship service, once a month. This would likely be more acoustic in feel and would have protocols in place for safety. Linda talked to Clayton Rascoe about this, and we could likely rent space for $150-200 per service.  After discussion, it was agreed to go forward with scheduling this for six months or so, beginning in April.  There would NOT be an online worship service on those days, but we would offer some suggestions for devotion at home. Approved.   
For Information:
1) Stephanie officiated for the outdoor wedding of Elise Trissel and Kaitlin Kaiser Trissel at the Churchman’s home site on Saturday, November 7.  All masking and distancing protocols were followed. 
2) Stephanie will be here on Sunday, December 13, because her family will not be gathering for her grandfather’s memorial service that week.  However, Sanctuary House Church will still be leading worship that day. 
3) Trinity has a great slate of new Elders coming on - all of whom have been ordained and served previously. Stephanie is working to schedule training now, which will take place online. 

Upcoming Dates:

1) 2020 Vacation - Sunday, March 15; July 17-25; August 10-15 (office days from March); November 20-28 (Gwen Carr available for pastoral care); one week carryover to 2021
2) 2020 Continuing Education - August 3-9 (preaching conference), October 25-31(Lombard Institute)
We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

House Churches and Marks Groups  


Reaching Out 








Judy
For Information:

1) Reaching Out is requesting $300 for next year’s budget.
Sanctuary








Becca
For Information:

1) Sanctuary is exploring the need for more legal support in Harrisonburg.  It has completed a new covenant and its new nurture study is How to Be an Anti-Racist, by Ibram Kendi. 
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

No report
Backpack 








Abby
For Information:

1) The Backpack program is preparing food bags once a week in Trinity’s kitchen for 75 children at Keister Elementary. Tamara Grant has several fundraising ideas and hopes to raise $8,000 for food for next year.  She currently has an art exhibit at The Lady Jane Shop in downtown Harrisonburg, with all proceeds going to the Backpack program.  The program is also looking for similar programs at other schools, hoping to work together for cost savings and possibly fundraise through TV-3.
Centering Space







Stephanie

For Information:

1) Two Centering Space groups are working on separate initiatives – its physical presence and its online presence.  The Harbor Room is undergoing a major transformation with new furniture, refrigerator, cabinetry, and painting – much of the work already done by Mark Facknitz.  Jim and Ginny Newman have also volunteered to help with painting two rooms across the hall upstairs.  
Clothes Closet 







Mary
1) The Clothes Closes is taking online pre-orders and could use additional volunteers on Wednesday nights to distribute orders to clients.  It is requesting the same budget amount as last year.
Seasonal Teams 

For Information:
1) The ACE team is hard at work on many initiatives for Advent and Christmas.
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolences








Judy
1) The committee would like any extra funds at the end of the year to go to Faith in Action.
Building and Grounds







Dane
Motion for Session Action:

The team requested that Trinity outsource the raking of Trinity grounds to a neighbor who will be taking a mission trip next summer.  This would involve approximately 10 hours at $10/hour. Dane will purchase a new rake for this purpose.  After discussion, the request was approved.
For Information:
1) Painting and Prep Upstairs:  Jim and Ginny Newman have taken on painting two classrooms upstairs in the church. The rooms have required many hours of prep work. Wall plaster is in poor shape and ceilings require a great deal of work. The wood flooring under the carpet does not appear to be usable; there is plywood overlaid on this original flooring. More inspection is needed, but it may be best to re-floor those rooms (possibly with the same flooring used in the hall and throughout the church). This project is ongoing and should be expected to be completed during late winter or early spring. 

2) Labyrinth:  The front lawn labyrinth has been refurbished and is functional again.  A sign will be placed at its entrance soon.  The labyrinth will require regular trimming. The church does not own a push mower and should consider purchasing one in the spring to adequately maintain this area as our riding mower cannot adequately serve it. The Centering Space Marks Group will promote the labyrinth’s use and eventually will likely include it as a part of its overall mission of spiritual renewal and its range of meditative activities. It is strongly recommended that Centering Space assign a member to coordinate the labyrinth’s future maintenance with Building and Grounds because it will likely require additional oversight and assistance to complete the work on a consistent basis.  Maintenance for both the labyrinth and the rain garden should be budgeted for next year.    

3) Sanctuary Flooring:  The team has now received the additional replacement flooring from Weavers Flooring.  The flooring is in the closet on the right in the Sanctuary and both Weavers invoices can now be paid. 

4) Masonry Work Estimates:  The team has received two separate estimates on completion of masonry work identified on the church inspection completed last April. Mortar joint deterioration and other masonry issues have been a perennial problem for our building. The two estimates obtained are significantly divergent in cost and, likely, scope. Given the winter’s approach, the team recommends revisiting this issue in late winter and obtaining additional assessments and estimates for Session consideration. 

5) Yearly Report:  Building and Grounds will issue a report in December that will include a summary of work accomplished this year and will make recommendations for Session consideration for 2021. 
6) Tech Team:  Yogi presented a phased proposal for approximately $50,000 from the Tech Team to increase the effectiveness of livestreaming online Sunday worship and other such events.  The team is now using mostly borrowed or free tools and is experiencing difficulty with sound, etc.  In order to replace these tools, there must also be a network and better cameras to support it.  The proposal does not include outdoor worship, parking lot worship, etc.  There also is a need to review the roles, responsibilities, and remuneration for the tech team members.
After discussion, this proposal was referred to the Finance Team to see how it fits into budget issues and/or a capital campaign.  It was also referred to the Personnel Committee to explore how Trinity’s personnel needs and changing job descriptions continue to shift.  
Communication and Outreach

    No report
Finance Team








Linda

For Information:

1) October Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had a YTD actual income of $ 302,624, in comparison to annual budgeted income of $ 258,346; however, this number is inflated because of receipt of insurance payments for the water damage and numerous memorial gifts.  Obviously, income from loose offering and building use are running much lower than anticipated.  But pledges are incredibly running at 97% of the amount anticipated for this time of the year!  
Our YTD actual expenses are $ 331,206, in comparison to annual budgeted expenses of $316,281.  Again, much of this overage reflects expenses incurred because of the water damage – items that aren’t reflected in the actual 2020 budget figures.

Teams should be sure to check the balances in their 2020 budget items and submit any expenses for payment by December 1.  Traditionally the only line items that carry over to a new year are those for the Backpack program and grant funds such as the Myrtle project.  All other remaining balances are zeroed out in next year’s budget.  Please see Linda if you have any questions.

2) Stewardship: Dedication Sunday was held on November 8.  The team is now reviewing pledges already submitted and planning for follow up.  
3) Budget:  The team will be conducting a comprehensive budget review for 2021 and hopes to present a draft budget for Session review at the December Session meeting.  All Session teams, house churches, and marks groups should submit budget requests by December 1.  
Library Committee







Judy

No report
Nominating Committee

For Information:
1) Nancy Hopkins-Garriss, Mark Facknitz, Rick Orem, and Patti Warner were elected as Ruling Elders, Class of 2023 and Carolyn Hinshaw as Youth Representative for 2021 at the congregational meeting on November 8.

Personnel Committee
Motion for Session Action

1) The committee requested approval of the updated contract for the Associate for Pastoral Care.  Approved.  (The updated contract is attached to these minutes.)  The contract will now be submitted to the presbytery’s Committee on Pastoral Transition for approval.
For Information:
Care and Compassion Team 






Frances
For Information:

1) Susie Phend will continue to share hours and responsibilities with Gwen until the scheduling of her upcoming surgery.
Presbytery Meeting: 



 


1) The next stated meeting is Tuesday November 17, 2020 and currently is scheduled to be held over Zoom.  Melodie will serve as Trinity’s Ruling Elder Commissioner.  Judy is the alternate.
Processing the Meeting:
Stephanie reminded everyone that the Session Retreat will be held on Saturday, January 16.  This will replace the regular Session meeting in January.
Next Meeting: Sunday, December 20, 4:00 pm.  Yogi Gillette will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 5:55 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
_____________________________



_______________________________
Linda Bradley






Stephanie Sorge

Clerk of Session





Moderator
Attachments:
1) Associate for Pastoral Care Contract
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